
BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS 

LICENSING COMMITTEE 
 
      Meeting, 27th April, 2009  
      at 2.00 p.m. Committee Room No. 4 

A G E N D A 

PART ONE 
 
1. To note any items which the Chairman considers to be of an urgent nature. 

 
2. To receive notice from Members who may wish to move any delegated 

matter non-delegated and which will be decided by a majority of Members 
present and voting at the meeting. 
 

3. Admission of Public and Press 
 
To consider whether the public and press should be excluded from the 
meeting during consideration of any of the items on the agenda. 

 

4. Disclosure of Interests. 
 

A Member with a personal interest in a matter to be considered at this 
meeting must either before the matter is discussed or when the interest 
becomes apparent disclose 

 
1. The existence of that interest to the meeting. 

 
2. The nature of the interest. 

 
3. Decide whether they have a prejudicial interest. 

 
A note on declaring interests at meetings, which incorporates certain other 
aspects of the Code of Conduct and a pro-forma for completion where 
interests are disclosed accompanies the agenda and reports for this 
meeting. 
 

5. Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members. 
 
6. To confirm the Minutes of the meeting held on 12th March, 2009 (copy 

attached). 



 
Chief Environmental Health Officers' Reports 
 
FOR DECISION 
 
(D)      1. Applications for Private Hire Vehicle & Hackney Carriage Drivers  

Licences from applicants from elsewhere in the European Union 
and other overseas Countries  

 
(D) 2. Furness Owl Centre, Sandscale Park, Barrow-in-Furness. 
 
(D) 3. Unmet Demand Survey – Hackney Carriage Licences 
 
RECOMMENDED PART TWO 
 
(D) 4. Application for Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers 

Licence. 
 

NOT FOR PUBLICATION BY VIRTUE OF PARAGRAPHS 2 AND 7 OF PART 
ONE OF SCHEDULE 12 A OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT, 1972 

AND ACCESS TO INFORMATION (VARIATION) ORDER 2006 
 
(D) 5. Application for Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers 

Licence. 
 
NOT FOR PUBLICATION BY VIRTUE OF PARAGRAPHS 2 AND  7 OF PART 

ONE OF SCHEDULE 12 A OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT, 1972 
AND ACCESS TO INFORMATION (VARIATION) ORDER 2006 

 
(D) 6. Application for Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers  

Licence. 
 

NOT FOR PUBLICATION BY VIRTUE OF PARAGRAPHS 2 AND 7 OF PART 
ONE OF SCHEDULE 12 A OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT, 1972 

AND ACCESS TO INFORMATION (VARIATION) ORDER 2006 
 
(D) 7. Application for Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers 

Licence. 
 

NOT FOR PUBLICATION BY VIRTUE OF PARAGRAPHS 2 AND 7 OF PART 
ONE OF SCHEDULE 12 A OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT, 1972 

AND ACCESS TO INFORMATION (VARIATION) ORDER 2006 
 
(D) 8. Application for Hackney Carriage/ Private Hire Vehicle Drivers 

Licence 
 

NOT FOR PUBLICATION BY VIRTUE OF PARAGRAPHS 2 AND 7 OF PART 
ONE OF SCHEDULE 12 A OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT, 1972 

AND ACCESS TO INFORMATION (VARIATION) ORDER 2006 
 



 
(D)       9. Application for Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers 

Licence 
 

NOT FOR PUBLICATION BY VIRTUE OF PARAGRAPHS 2 AND 7 OF PART 
ONE OF SCHEDULE 12 A OF THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT, 1972 

AND ACCESS TO INFORMATION (VARIATION) ORDER 2006 
 
 
Membership of Committee 
 
D Roberts (Chairman) 
Unwin (Vice Chairman) 
Bell 
Callister 
English 
R Hamezeian 
Irwin 
James 
Millar 
Murray 
Stephenson 
Waiting 
 



BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS 
 

LICENSING COMMITTEE 
 
        Meeting: 12th March, 2009 
        at 2.00 p.m. 
 
PRESENT:- Councillors D. Roberts (Chairman), Unwin (Vice-Chairman), Bell, English, 
R. Hamezeian, Millar and Stephenson. 
 
75 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government 

(Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) 
Order 2006 

 
Discussion arising hereon it was 
 
RESOLVED:- That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972 the public 
and press be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the 
grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in 
Paragraphs 2 and 7 (Minute Nos. 81-87) of Part One of Schedule 12A of the said Act. 
 
76 – Apologies for Absence 
 
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Irwin, James and Waiting. 
 
77 – Minutes 
 
The Minutes of the meeting held on 29th January, 2009 were taken as read and 
confirmed. 
 
78 – Appointment of Licensing Officer 
 
The Chief Environmental Health Officer submitted a report informing Members of the 
appointment of Peter Davies as Licensing Officer effective from 26th January, 2009.  It 
was noted that the previous post holder had left in December 2008 and the Council 
sought to recruit an Officer in order to continue the effective partnership working with 
the licensing trade and other enforcement agencies. 
 
Peter Davies attended the meeting to observe proceedings and meet the Committee 
Members.  He had previous enforcement experience having previously been employed 
as a Police Constable and had also worked in the private sector service industry in 
facilities management.  The Chief Environmental Health Officer reported that in the 
short length of time that Peter had been in post at the Council he had made very 
effective links with colleagues from other partner agencies including the Fire and Police 
Authority. 
 



RESOLVED:- To note the information. 
 
79 – Licensed Premises – Risk Assessments and Hazard Drunkenness 
 
The Chief Environmental Health Officer submitted a report highlighting existing 
partnership arrangements for dealing with risks arising from poor management of 
licensed premises and sought endorsement of existing arrangements from the 
Committee.  
 
He explained that Councillor Bell had asked that a report be presented to Committee 
Members in order to consider the benefit of promoting the use of a Health and Safety 
Executive (HSE) publication ‘Managing work-related violence in licensed and retail 
premises’ as a basis for controlling drunkenness and violence in licensed premises.  
The document had been prepared by the HSE contained information and practical 
advice on how to assess and tackle the risk of violence to staff.  A copy of the HSE 
document had been appended to the report for Members’ consideration. 
 
Councillor Bell considered that it would be appropriate to produce a strategy in order to 
reduce violence and drunkenness using the new HSE guidance as a legal framework.   
 
In seeking to advise Members on this matter, the Chief Environmental Health Officer 
emphasised two particular issues to the Committee, including:- 
 
1 The Borough Council was responsible for enforcing the Health and Safety at 

Work etc. Act 1974 in its role as a regulator in a similar way that it enforced other 
primary legislation e.g. Building Regulations or Planning legislation. 

 
The Council acted as agents for the Health and Safety Executive in this enforcing 
role and individual Officers who had been able to satisfy safety competency tests 
were authorised to take enforcement action on behalf of the Borough Council.  It 
was not expected that the Licensing Authority duplicated this enforcement role 
and to seek to do so risked the Borough Council being challenged by adversely 
affected licence holders. 

 
2 As a Licensing Authority, the Council had a duty to work in partnership with other 

responsible Authorities e.g. the Police and the Fire Authority, to maintain the four 
licensing objectives:- 

 
(i) The Prevention of Crime and Disorder; 
(ii) Public Safety; 
(iii) The Prevention of Public Nuisance; and 
(iv) The Protection of Children from Harm. 

 
The partnership liaison of the Council with the responsible Authorities had been very 
well developed through the Furness Partnership and the Crime and Disorder Reduction 
Partnership. With specific reference to licensed premises, joint inspections were 



undertaken by Police and Council Officers to address the needs of individual premises 
to continue to meet the licensing objectives and Multi Agency Licensing Team (MALT) 
meetings were held to progress individual premises requirements and policy formulation 
generally.  This process would result in an application being sought by a responsible 
Authority (usually the Police) to the Licensing Authority to review an individual premises 
licence conditions if matters could not be resolved informally. 

 
The Chief Environmental Health Officer informed the Committee that he was of the view 
that, by highlighting the principals outlined in the HSE publication to multi-agency 
colleagues through the MALT work programme, the good practice outlined in the HSE 
document could be communicated to individual licence holders and if necessary, 
included as condition of the licence should a licence review be necessary.  In view of 
this he asked Members to reaffirm the existing partnership arrangements in seeking 
compliance with the four statutory licensing objectives outlined above.   
 
PC John Irving had suggested that it may be appropriate for Councillor Bell to be invited 
to attend the Violent Crime Task Group to discuss the HSE publication further. 
 
(i) To note the information; 
 
(ii) To agree that the Committee endorsed the existing multi-agency approach taken by 
the Council and partners in dealing with the crime, disorder and public safety 
consequences of poorly managed premises; 
 
(iii) To agree that the Chief Environmental Health Officer would highlight the principles 
outlined in the HSE publication ‘Managing work-related violence in licensed and retail 
premises’ to multi-agency colleagues via the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership 
(CDRP); and 
 
(iv) To agree that Councillor Bell would be invited to attend the Violent Crime Task 
Group. 
 
80 – Application for Private Hire Vehicle and Hackney Carriage Drivers Licences 

from Foreign Applicants and Applicants who have lived abroad 
 
The Chief Environmental Health Officer submitted a report, the main purpose of which 
to consider how applications for Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Driver’s 
Licences from foreign applicants and applicants who had lived abroad were dealt with 
as a result of concerns about verification of application details.  He reported that 
concerns had been raised from Officers within his Department as to how applicants 
details could be verified when they had been a resident outside of the UK for a period of 
time or were of a non-UK origin. 
 
At present applicants for Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers licenses were 
required to:- 
 



i) Possess a current DVLA licence which was 12 months old or more; 
ii) Pass a DVLA Group 2 medical examination certified by a General 

Practitioner; 
iii) Have an enhanced Criminal Records Bureau (CRB) check; and 
iv) Pay the appropriate fee. 

 
Driving licences from Countries within the European Union were acceptable by virtue of 
the Driving Licences (Community Driving Licences) Regulations 1996 which amended 
Sections 51 and 59 of the Local Government (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1976 
allowing full driving licences issued by European Economic Area states (EEA) to count 
towards the 12 months qualification period.  Such a person was, however, only allowed 
to drive with such a licence for a period not exceeding three years after becoming 
resident in the UK.  They must then make an application to DVLA for a UK drivers 
licence. 
 
The Criminal Records Bureau check related to offences that had occurred in the UK 
only.  The Council could not verify whether or not information as to any offences 
committed abroad (or lack of them) was correct and some Councils now requested that 
the applicant supplied a “certificate of conduct” from the Embassy of the applicant’s 
country of origin or where they had resided for a number of years.  To ensure that the 
Council had made adequate enquiries into an applicant’s criminal conviction history it 
would be helpful to ascertain whether they had lived abroad and, if so, for how long. 
 
If a foreign address was disclosed in the application then depending on the context e.g. 
the age of the applicant when living abroad, a certificate of conduct could be sought 
and/or proof or residency in this country could be required.  This could take the form of:- 
 

(i) Application registration card issued by the Home Office to an asylum seeker 
stating that the holder was permitted to take up employment; 

(ii) A national passport or national identity card showing that they were a national of 
an EEA country or Switzerland; 

(iii) A resident permit issued to a national from an EEA country or Switzerland; or 
(iv) A passport or other document issued by the Home Office which had an 

endorsement stating that the holder had a current right of residence in the UK as 
the family member of a national from an EEA country or Switzerland who was 
resident in the UK. 

 
Applicants from many foreign countries could enter and work in the UK without any 
restrictions, just like British Citizens.   Foreign Nationals from the following countries 
needed to register with the Home Office: Czech Republic, Estonia, Hungary, Lithuania, 
Latvia, Poland, Slovakia, Slovenia, Romania and Bulgaria. 
 
Employers had access to a Home Office compliance tool on its website in order to 
check whether a potential employee was legally allowed to work in UK. 
 



The Chief Environmental Health Officer informed Members that in determining whether 
an applicant was a fit and proper person to hold a Hackney Carriage/Private Hire 
Vehicle Drivers licence, one of the considerations of the Committee would be the safety 
and welfare of the public who travelled in vehicles licensed by the Council.  Checks 
varied depending upon the country of origin, residence and relevant statutory 
provisions.  The proposals outlined in his report sought to apply, as far as was 
reasonably practicable, the same standards to all applicants whilst adversely impacting 
on no specific group. 
 
The Committee considered that the report had been presented prematurely and 
considered that more research would be appropriate as the Council could potentially be 
accused of inequalities. 
 
RESOLVED:- To agree to defer this matter pending further research from Officers. 
 
81 – Application for Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence 
 
Referring to Minute No. 74 of the meeting held on 29th January, 2009, the Chief 
Environmental Health Officer re-submitted a report concerning an application he had 
received for a Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence from Mr W. McC. 
 
Mr W. McC. had been invited to attend today’s meeting but had failed to do so for the 
second consecutive time. 
 
RESOLVED:- To refuse Mr McC’s application. 
 
82 – Application for Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence 
 
The Chief Environmental Health Officer reported on an application he had received for a 
Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers licence from Mr D. W. W.  He submitted 
information which had been drawn to his attention concerning the applicant and set out 
details of the Committee’s policy regarding such matters. 
 
Mr D. W. W. attended the meeting and addressed the Committee.  A Police 
Representative was also present. 
 
RESOLVED:- To agree to grant Mr D. W. W. with a Hackney Carriage/Private Hire 
Vehicle Drivers licence on the understanding that he received a severe written warning 
as to his future conduct. 
 
83 – Application for Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence 
 
The Chief Environmental Health Officer reported on an application he had received for a 
Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers licence from Mr G. A. R.  He submitted 
information which had been drawn to his attention concerning the applicant and set out 
details of the Committee’s policy regarding such matters. 



 
Mr G. A. R. attended the meeting and addressed the Committee.  A Police 
Representative was also present. 
 
RESOLVED:- To agree to grant Mr G. A. R. with a Hackney Carriage/Private Hire 
Vehicle Drivers licence. 
 
84 – Application for Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence 
 
The Chief Environmental Health Officer reported on an application he had received for a 
Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers licence from Mr A. E.  He submitted 
information which had been drawn to his attention concerning the applicant and set out 
details of the Committee’s policy regarding such matters. 
 
Mr A. E. attended the meeting and addressed the Committee.  A Police Representative 
was also present. 
 
RESOLVED:- To agree to grant Mr A. E. with a Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle 
Drivers licence on the understanding that he received a severe written warning as to his 
future conduct. 
 
85 – Application for Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence 
 
The Chief Environmental Health Officer reported on an application he had received for a 
Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers licence from Mr S. G.  He submitted 
information which had been drawn to his attention concerning the applicant and set out 
details of the Committee’s policy regarding such matters. 
 
Mr S. G. had been invited to attend today’s meeting but had failed to do so. 
 
RESOLVED:- To agree to refuse the application and advise the applicant to re-apply 
once the three year statutory minimum period free of convictions had lapsed. 
 
86 – Application for Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence 
 
The Chief Environmental Health Officer reported on an application he had received for a 
Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers licence from Mr B. V.  He submitted 
information which had been drawn to his attention concerning the applicant and set out 
details of the Committee’s policy regarding such matters. 
 
Mr B. V. had been invited to attend today’s meeting but had failed to do so. 
 
RESOLVED:- To agree that consideration of this matter be deferred until the next 
meeting of the Committee and that Mr B. V. be informed that should he fail to attend 
that meeting, a decision would be made by the Committee in his absence. 
 



87 – Application for Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers Licence 
 
The Chief Environmental Health Officer reported on an application he had received for a 
Hackney Carriage/Private Hire Vehicle Drivers licence from Mr G. J. R.  He submitted 
information which had been drawn to his attention concerning the applicant and set out 
details of the Committee’s policy regarding such matters.  He reported that Mr G. J. R. 
had applied for a licence in October 2007 but had been refused at a meeting held on 
31st January, 2008, in his absence, after failing to attend on two occasions (Minute No. 
72 of the Licensing Committee 31st January, 2008 refers).  A copy of the report 
submitted for consideration at that meeting along with a copy of a letter submitted by the 
applicant in support of his application had been appended to the report for Members’ 
consideration.  With the Committee’s approval, Mr G. J. R. submitted a reference from 
his employer which was read out by the Chief Environmental Health Officer for 
Members’ information. 
 
Mr G. J. R. along with his representative from Avon Taxi’s attended the meeting and 
addressed the Committee.  A Police Representative was also present.   
 
RESOLVED:- (i) To agree to grant Mr G. J. R. with a Hackney Carriage/Private Hire 
Vehicle Drivers licence on the understanding that he received a written warning as to 
his future conduct; and  
 
(ii) To note that the applicant and the Operator had been requested to take on board the 
Committee’s concerns in respect of his pattern of work. 
 
The meeting closed at 3.35 p.m. 



                    Part One 

LICENSING COMMITTEE 

Date of Meeting:       27th April, 2009 

Reporting Officer:    Chief Environmental Health Officer  

(D) 
Agenda 

Item 
1 
 

 
Title: Applications for Private Hire Vehicle and Hackney Carriage 

Drivers Licences from applicants from elsewhere in the 
European Union and other overseas Countries 

 
Summary and Conclusions:   
 
This report updates Members on advice from the Department of Transport in respect of 
applications for taxi licences from applicants from elsewhere in the European Union and 
other overseas countries and from the Borough Council Internal Audit service 
responding to requests for information from the National Fraud Initiative 2008/09. 
 
 
Recommendation:  
 
1)   That applications for taxi licences from applicants with driving licences issued   
      from elsewhere in the European Union and other overseas countries be  accepted 

subject to applicants acquiring a UK driving licence within three years of their 
residency in the UK. 

 
2)  That Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Driver licence application forms for new 

applicants be amended to require the provision of details of the applicants home 
address for the previous three years and information confirming or otherwise if they 
have lived abroad. 

 
3) That an application from a non-UK resident be required to obtain a  ‘Certificate of 

Conduct’ from the Embassy of the applicants country of origin or place or recent 
residence, if appropriate and 

 
4) That applications from non-UK residents be required to provide proof of residency 

and right to work in the UK. 
 
 
Report 
 
Members will be aware that at the last meeting the Committee deferred consideration of 
a report proposing changes to application forms for taxi licences to accommodate for 
applications from non-UK residents and applicants from elsewhere in the European 
Union(EU) and other overseas countries. 
 



I can now report that I have subsequently had communications from the Borough 
Council Internal Audit service and the Audit Commission National Fraud Initiative 2008/9 
in respect of the need for a policy on background checks for applicants from elsewhere 
in the EU and other overseas countries including enquiring about an applicants right to 
work in the UK.  This reminder of good practice has arisen from the Audit Commission 
National Fraud Initiative (NFI) 2008/9 requiring data to be provided by Internal Audit so 
that NFI can match data provided by UK Border Agency to identify where licences have 
been issued to individuals with no right to work or stay in the UK. 
 
The request from the NFI is relevant to the changes proposed in the report deferred at 
the last meeting and I have  attached at Appendix 1 a copy of that report and would ask 
you to reconsider this matter in light of the NFI enquiry. 
 
Background Papers 
 
Home Office:  Employing Migrant Workers.org.uk 
 
 



 

              Part One 

LICENSING COMMITTEE 

Date of Meeting:       27th April, 2009 

Reporting Officer:    Chief Environmental Health Officer  

(D) 
Agenda 

Item 
2 
 

 
Title: Furness Owl Centre, Sandscale Park, Barrow  
 
Summary and Conclusions:   
 
This report updates Members on the current status of Furness Owl Centre in respect of 
compliance with the requirements of the Zoo Licensing Act 1981. 
 
Recommendation:  
 
1) That the condition detailed below be removed from the Zoo Licence in    respect 

of Furness Owl Centre, Sandscale Park, Barrow.   
 
           “By 31st December, 2008 the proprietors must produce to the Local Authority a 

detailed and timed programme of institutional and structural improvements, 
including clear evidence of available means to satisfy the Local Authority and its 
advisors that the Zoo is capable of meeting the Directive conditions, other 
previously attached conditions on the Standards of Modern Zoo Practice by the 
time it re-opens” . 

 
2) That I be delegated authority to amend the Zoo Licence in respect of     Furness 

Owl Centre, Sandscale Park, Barrow in accordance with a report arising from a 
Special Inspection undertaken by the Local Authority and a Nominated Zoo 
Inspector on 3rd April, 2009.  

       
 
Report 
 
Members will be aware that Furness Owl Centre have been working towards 
compliance with the requirements of standard set by the relevant European Union 
Directive and Standards of Modern Zoo Practice following an inspection undertaken by 
Andrew Greenwood, Nominated Zoo Inspector and my staff in December, 2007. 
 
Following that inspection Furness Owl Centre were required to prepare and implement a 
programme of improvements to the satisfaction of the Local Authority by 31st December, 
2008. 
 
Members will be aware that at the Licensing Committee meeting held on 29th January, 
2009 Members considered a report detailing improvements made by Furness Owl 
Centre.  At that meeting it was resolved to undertake a Special Inspection under the 



terms of the Zoo Licensing Act 1981 which requires that a Nominated Zoo Inspector is 
appointed to inspect the premises in partnership with the Local Authority. 
 
It was considered necessary to take this course of action for the Licensing Committee to 
be confident that animal welfare conditions on the premises met the statutory standards. 
 
I can now report that a Special Inspection was carried out by Andrew Greenwood, 
Nominated Zoo Inspector and my staff on 3 April 2009.  At the time of drafting this report 
I have not received a formal report in respect of the inspection.  I have however been 
provided with advice from the Nominated Zoo Inspector that he is satisfied that animal 
welfare matters are satisfactory and adequate improvements have been made to the 
premises to justify the opening of the premises effective from Easter 2009.  This 
information has been communicated to Mrs. L. Jones, the licence holder so that she can 
take the necessary steps to open the premises to the public. 
 
In order to effectively manage the administration following the Special Inspection I would 
ask that I be delegated authority to receive the formal report on your behalf.  I would 
also recommend that the licence condition imposed by the Licensing Committee on 6th 
December, 2007 be removed from the Zoo Licence in respect of the Furness Owl 
Centre. 
 
Background Papers 
 
Nil 
 



                     Part One 

LICENSING COMMITTEE 

Date of Meeting:  27th April, 2009 

Reporting Officer:   Chief Environmental Health Officer 

(D) 
Agenda 

Item 
3 

 
Title: 

 
Unmet Demand Survey - Hackney Carriage Licences 

 
Summary and Conclusions:    
 
This report updates Members on the Quantity Control Policy Review and presents, as 
a necessary pre-requisite to the review, a draft of the Barrow-in-Furness Borough 
Council Hackney Carriage Demand Study for Members consideration. 
 
Recommendation: 
 
1) That Members note the information in the draft report and take no action in this 

matter. 
 
 
Report 
 
Members will be aware that the Department of Transport have required that all Local 
Authorities that  operate a quantity control policy for hackney carriage licences must 
review this policy and publish the outcome. 
 
A necessary preliminary to reviewing the quantity control policy is to undertake a survey 
to identify any unmet demand for taxi services in the Borough.  Members will be aware 
that such a survey has been undertaken over the last few months in Barrow.  
 
I can now report that I have received a draft report of the Barrow-in-Furness Borough 
Council Hackney Carriage Demand Study.  A copy of the draft report is attached at 
Appendix 2 for Members’ consideration.   
You will note from the summary and conclusions in the Draft Report that the survey has 
not identified any significant unmet demand for taxi services and the options open to the 
Borough Council are detailed at paragraph 7.2.2. 
 
When Members last considered this matter in 2005 it was resolved to continue to 
impose a limit on the number of Hackney Carriage vehicles and I am not aware of any 
changes in circumstances that would warrant a change to that policy.  I therefore 
recommend that Members resolve to continue with the current policy. 
 
Background Papers 
 
Nil 
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